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T I B B I 1 V 02/01/2017

Linda Lyshol
Branch District Library
10 E.Chicago
Coldwater, MI 49036

Dear Linda,
Tibbits Opera Foundation & Arts Council and the 2016 Auction committee were overwhelmed with the tremendous
support we received from our ever-caring and encouraging community during the 37th Annual Auction, "On the
High Seas." With your help, we had a very successful night! I am pleased to announce that the auction raised
nearly $67,000 for theatre operations and 2017 programming. Thank you.
These funds enable Tibbits to carry out its mission- to provide quality entertainment for all ages in our community,
provide a venue for community events and activities, attract more tourism to the region, and bolster our
community's appreciation for arts and culture. With deep gratitude, we thank you for your continued part in this
mission.

The following is a list of your auction donations and the total donation values as noted when items were delivered.

Items Donated: Value

Gift Basket $100.00

After our adventure "On the High Seas," we are working on another exciting theme for next year. You know it will
be fun, so mark your calendar for Saturday, November 4, 2017. Until then we hope we see you at one of our
exciting and entertaining shows including our 4th Annual Comedy Festival on March 11; Emmy - award winning
actor Ed Asner in "A Man and his Prostate" on Friday, April 28, and our always anticipated Tibbits Summer
Theatre!

Sincerely,

Amy Crabtree
Special Events Coordinator
Tibbits Opera House

Tibbits Opera Foundation & Arts Council is a qualified non-profit organization under the IRS Section 501 (c)(3). All or part of your contribution
may be deductible for Federal income tax purposes. Please consult your tax advisor.
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If you’re just starting out in
your career, you will need to be
prepared to face some financial
challenges along the way – but
here’s one that’s not unpleasant:
choosing what to do with some
extra disposable income. When
this happens, what should you
do with the money? Your deci-
sions could make a real differ-
ence in your ability to achieve
your important financial goals.

Under what circumstances
might you receive some “found”
money? You could get a year-
end bonus from your employer,
or a sizable tax refund, or even
an inheritance. However the
money comes to you, don’t let it
“slip through your fingers.”
Instead, consider these two
moves: investing the money or
using it to pay off debts.

Which of these choices
should you pick? There’s no one
“right” answer, as everyone’s sit-
uation is different. But here are a
few general considerations:

Distinguish between “good”
and “bad” debt. Not all types of
debt are created equal. Your
mortgage, for example, is proba-
bly a “good” form of debt.
You’re using the loan for a valid
purpose – i.e., living in your
house – and you likely get a
hefty tax deduction for the inter-
est you pay. On the other hand,
nondeductible consumer debt
that carries a high interest rate
might be considered “bad” debt
– and this is the debt you might
want to reduce or eliminate
when you receive some extra

money. By doing so, you can
free up money to save and invest
for retirement or other goals.

Compare making extra mort-
gage payments vs. investing.
Many of us get some psycholog-
ical benefits by making extra
house payments. Yet, when you
do have some extra money, put-
ting it toward your house may
not be the best move. For one
thing, as mentioned above, your
mortgage can be considered a
“good” type of debt, so you may
not need to rush to pay it off.
And from an investment stand-
point, your home is somewhat
“illiquid” – it’s not always easy
to get money out of it. If you put
your extra money into tradition-
al investments, such as stocks
and bonds, you may increase
your growth potential, and you
may gain an income stream
through interest payments and
dividends.

Consider tax advantages of
investing. Apart from your
mortgage, your other debts like-
ly won’t provide you with any
tax benefits. But you can get tax
advantages by putting money
into certain types of investment
vehicles, such as a traditional or
Roth IRA. When you invest in a
traditional IRA, your contribu-
tions may be deductible,
depending on your income, and
your money grows on a tax-
deferred basis. (Keep in mind
that taxes will be due upon with-
drawals, and any withdrawals
you make before you reach 59½
may be subject to a 10% IRS

penalty.) Roth IRA contributions
are not deductible, but your
earnings are distributed tax-free,
provided you don’t take with-
drawals until you reach 59½ and
you’ve had your account at least
five years.

Clearly, you’ve got some
things to ponder when choosing
whether to use “extra” money to
pay off debts or invest. Of
course, it’s not always an
“either-or” situation; you may be
able to tackle some debts and
still invest for the future. In any
case, use this money wisely –
you weren’t necessarily count-
ing on it, but you can make it
count for you.

Tracy Kelley is an Edward
Jones financial advisor based in
Coldwater. She can be reached
at 517-278-3049.

What's smarter -- paying off
debts or investing?

Tracy Kelley

Things To Do

Sherwood
Mudsock 4-H Mtg

The Mudsock 4-H Club
will hold their meeting on
Sunday (2/26) at Crossroads
Bible Church at 5 p.m.

Union City
Art Class

A FREE art class with
Kathy Barnes will be held
today (Wed) at the Dearth
Union Twnsp Library at 4
p.m.

Fresh Food
Initiative

The Fresh Food Initiative
will be held Saturday (2/25) at
the Union City Auto Sales
building. The drive starts
promptly at 9 a.m.

Shrove Tuesday
Supper

A freewill offering Shrove
Tuesday Supper will be
offered Tuesday (2/28) at the
UC United Methodist Church
from 5:30-7 p.m. Pancakes,
sausage links, applesauce and

Spring Into Reading
Adult reading program

The Dearth Union Township
Library is currently hosting an
adult reading program, ‘Spring
Into Reading.’ The program is
currently in progress and will
end March 18. Those who wish

to participate may sign up at the
library and must turn in their
logs by March 18 to be entered
into a drawing for fun prizes.
Please contact the library for
more information.

Library hosts “Eat Ice Cream for Breakfast”
The Dearth Union Township

Library hosted an “Eat Ice
Cream for Breakfast” event on
Saturday to support the

“Remember Party On!” cancer
support group.

The event was held to eat ice
cream for breakfast and to sup-

port the fighting, remember the
resting and to party on with the
survivors of childhood cancer.
(Photos by Andrea Tennyson)

United Methodist Church
March 1st @ 7:00pm

Ash Wednesday Service

Call for information, Union City United Methodist Church: (517) 741-7028

200 Ellen Street, Union City MI 49094

Article correction from February 15
In the UC Hall of Fame article that was published in the February 15 paper there is a correction. In

the article it stated John Miller’s plaque was accepted by his wife and son and daughter-in-law. The arti-
cle should have read, the plaque was accepted by wife, his brother and sister-in-law Kurt and Lisa Miller.

A “Stompin' Out Cancer” T-
Shirt fundraiser is being held for
Janessa VanWormer. All shirts
are $20.00 and all profits will go
to the VanWormer Family. T-
shirts are available in 2T, 4T, YS,
YM, YL, Adult Small, Medium,
Large, XL, 2X and 3X. Orders
are due with money turned in by
March 1. Please contact the
VanWormer Family, Chasity
Allen or Erin Masko at UCHS
for more information. Checks
need to be written to UCHS.

T-Shirt
Fundraiser
for Janessa
VanWormer

Did you know?

*We have forms available to
make it easy for you to pro-
vide us with this special local
news. Quality photos of these
special events may be sub-
mitted and will be used on a

space available basis.
Please include a stamped,
self-addressed envelope
for photo return, or pick

up photos at the
Hometown Gazette office
within 30 days of printing.

There is no charge
for printing birth
announcements,
engagements,

weddings or special
anniversaries.

“Best Pie Maker” competition at UCMC
Twelve ladies at the United

Methodist Church in Union City
competed on Sunday, February
12, for the title of "Best Pie
Maker".

Barb Hobday is shown with

the winner, Carol Verburg for her
Raspberry pie. She received a
gift certificate and a gold plated
trophy.

The first runner-up was Rita
Reed with her Chocolate Chip

Malt pie, she also received a gift
certificate and trophy. The entire
congregation enjoyed sampling
the variety of pies as dessert to
their Valentine Sunday potluck.

Congratulations to all the
homemade pie makers.

Barb Hobday, Carol Verburg and
Rita Reed showcasing the top
ranked pies. (submitted photo)

Judy Gottschalk holding the sign up packet for the Spring Into
Reading program (Photo by Andrea Tennyson)

Britni Hughes and son, Ivan, from Burlington. Ivan is currently fighting Neuroblastoma. All participants at
the “Eat Ice Cream for Breakfastʼ enjoyed meeting Ivan at the event.

Children and adults who attended the “Eat Ice Cream for Breakfast” enjoyed ice cream sandwiches and
card making during the event.
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“either-or” situation; you may be
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still invest for the future. In any
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you weren’t necessarily count-
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Protecting kids
on the internet

LANSING — Secre-
tary of State Ruth
Johnson is reminding
busy parents and
school administrators
that there’s an effective
way to protect children
from unwanted online
ads and solicitations
whether they are online
at home, in the class-
room or meeting up
with friends.

It’s called the Michi-
gan Child Protection
Registry and Johnson is
promoting the free and
secure service that can
block adult-oriented
ads for products like al-
cohol, tobacco,
pornography and on-
line gambling from
reaching their chil-
dren’s email inboxes,
tablets, cell phones or
instant messenger IDs.

“It can be a struggle
to keep up with what
our kids are doing on-
line,” said Johnson,
who has a teenage
daughter. “Internet
service is available in
schools, libraries,
homes and on cell
phones, tablets and
laptops. Protecting
your child from un-
wanted Internet con-
tent can be a challenge,
which is why I am
pleased to promote The
‘ProtectMiChild’ web-
site. It offers parents
and schools a secure
and simple way to put
some controls in place
regarding the Internet
content children see.”

For more informa-
tion, visit the registry
at ProtectMiChild.com.

Keep us
informed

Do you have an event,
a meeting, a story idea
or any type of informa-
tion you want us to
know about? We en-
courage organizations,
groups, businesses,
nonprofits and individ-
uals to email us at
newsroom@thedailyre-
porter.com. Include all
pertinent information,
including the best way
to contact you.

LOCAL

PLANNING MEETING

By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

COLDWATER — After
more than a year of investi-
gation, discussions, meetings
and public sessions, the Cold-
water Planning Commission
has adoption of a new 2017
Master Plan on its Monday
night agenda.

If approved, the plan —
which gives future directions
the commission would like for
city growth and development

— would be
sent on to
the Coldwa-
ter City
Council for
i n t r o d u c -
tion on
March 13.

Also on
the agenda
is a request

by The Farrell-Roeh, LLC, to
rezone the 10.4-acre property,
located at 190 E. Garfield Ave.,
from Coldwater Township R3
Medium Density Residential
to City of Coldwater A-A
One-Family Agricultural Res-
idential District.

The land is in the process
of being transferred into the
city through a 425 agreement.

The A-A One-Family Res-
idential District is the most
restrictive zoning district and
is the only zoning district
where manufactured home
parks are allowed by special
use permit.

The company is identified
by the township’s future land
use plan as appropriate for
manufactured homes.

The firm already owns the
Tall Grass manufactured home
park directly adjacent to east.
Another manufactured home
park is located approximately
a quarter-mile to the west at
Angola Road.

See PLAN, page A5

Master plan
ready for
adoption

CAMPAIGN KICK-OFF

‘UNITED
WE READ’

By Karri Gruner
kgruner@thedailyreporter.com

COLDWATER — The Branch
District Library in Coldwater

played host
to the “Cat in
the Hat,”
who came to
read and do
crafts with
local children
on Saturday.

This event
kicked off
the “United
We Read”

campaign across the nation.
According to the Michigan

Association of United Ways,

United We Read is a joint effort
to increase “literacy and early
grade learning by providing di-
rect access to reading resources
while building awareness of lit-
eracy issues.”

“This initiative grew from an
effort begun in 2011 by multiple
United Ways, with funding
from the W.K. Kellogg Founda-
tion through United Way 

See READ, page A5

Janey Alford, 3, gets in a good laugh with the Cat in the Hat at the Branch District Library Saturday.
KARRI GRUNER PHOTO

‘Cat in the
Hat’ visits
children

The Cat in the Hat visited the Branch District Library to read and
do crafts with the children. His visit was a kick off to the “United
We Read” initiative by the United Way. KARRI GRUNER PHOTO

INDEX
Online
To learn more
about the
United We Read
Campaign, as
well as local ef-
forts, visit
www.branch-
countyunited-
way.org.

PRESS CONFERENCE TODAY 

By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

MARSHALL — Michigan
State Police and the Branch
County Sheriff’s Office are
holding a press conference
at 10 a.m. today to an-
nounce the opening of a
cold case homicide inves-
tigation that occurred in
Branch County, the MSP
announced Friday in a
press release.

Only three murder cases
in the last two decades are
unsolved in the county.
Two of those saw arrests,
but acquittals at trial. 

Tom Foley was convict-

ed in a November 2009 tri-
al for the murder of his wife
of 15 years, Dar “Dee Dee”
Foley. That conviction was
overturned when new wit-
nesses came forward.

Dar Foley was  slain in

the couple’s Girard Road
home on Feb. 7, 2009. The
case is still listed as un-
solved, even though state
police investigators and her
family insist Tom Foley 

See CONFERENCE, page A5

Walrack

The front of the bumper tore off Duane Finney’s car
as its went off the road. His body — with a gunshot to
the head — was in the driver’s seat. DON REID PHOTO

Police announce opening of
cold case homicide investigation

Unsolved homicides in Branch County
• Dar “Dee Dee” Foley was murdered on Feb. 7, 2009.
Her husband, Tom Foley, was later convicted and then
acquitted of the crime.
• Betty Jo Losinski was killed on Nov. 6, 2003, in her
Parham Road home. Her husband, Joey Allen Losinski,
was charged with the murder, but a jury found him not
guilty in 2005.
• Duane Finney was found with a gunshot wound to the
head, after his vehicle was discovered in a grassy area off
Angola Road. No charges have been filed in the case.
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Send in your photos of animals you
have hunted this year, and we will

run them in the newspaper and online
at www.thedailyreporter.com.

Send with your name, when and
where the hunting trip took place,
and a daytime phone number to

newsroom@thedailyreporter.com or
mail/drop off to: The Daily Reporter,

15 West Pearl Street,
Coldwater, MI 49036.
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Forecast for Coldwater
LOCAL ALMANAC

SUN & MOON

Bronson

Toledo

Coldwater

Kalamazoo

Holland

Ann Arbor

Lansing
Flint

Grand Rapids

Saginaw

Adrian

TODAY
Cold with clouds 
giving way to some 
sun 29°

HIGH:

TONIGHT

Partly cloudy and 
frigid

LOW:

Full Last New First

Apr 3Mar 27Mar 20Mar 12

Statistics through 5 p.m. yesterday

Precip. 24 hrs. through 5 p.m. yest. Trace
High / Low temperatures 31° / 22°

 Today Sunday
Sunrise 6:59 a.m. 7:57 a.m.
Sunset 6:42 p.m. 7:43 p.m.
Moonrise 5:57 p.m. 8:00 p.m.
Moonset 6:33 a.m. 8:05 a.m.

SUNDAY

Cold with clouds 
and sun LOW: 21°

HIGH: 33°

HIGH:
LOW: 20°

Cloudy and cold 
with some snow

32°
MONDAY

11°

Forecasts and graphics provided by AccuWeather, Inc. ©2017

29/11
29/11

27/14

26/15

28/11

28/13
27/10

26/13

26/13

29/12

Shown is today's weather. Temperatures 
are today's highs and tonight's lows.

29/14
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CORRECTION

In the March 8 edition of The Daily Reporter, Monica
McCowan was incorrectly listed in the jail commit-
ments, which were provided by the Branch County
Sheriff 's Office. According to the BCSO, the inclusion
of McCowan's name on the jail log was unintentional.
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OBITUARIES

JAIL
COMMITMENTS

911 LOG

Thursday, 
March 9, 2017

• Pet bite, 800 block of
River Rd., 12:07 p.m.

• Threat, 60 block of W.
Pearl St., 1:03 p.m.

• Threat, 400 block of
W. Chicago St., 2:18 p.m.

• Larceny, 100 block of
Henry St., 7:34 p.m.

• Music complaint, 200
block of Northshore Dr.,
8:57 p.m.

MICHIGAN CENTER
— Frederick, Richard
Vaughn II, of Pleasant
Lake, died peacefully on
March 1, 2017 at the age
of 70 after a brief ill-
ness. 

He is survived by his
wife of 28 years, Nancy;
children, Mary (Ron)
Taylor of Grand Blanc,
Angela (David Snider)
Frederick of Northville,
Richard V. (Pam) Fred-
erick III of Michigan
Center, Dawn (Eric) Ray
of Navarre, FL and Mike
(Gretchen) Rade of
Michigan Center; eight
grandchildren,
Michelle, Jamie, Eliza-
beth, Emily, Dylan,
Max, Richard IV and
Ryan; two great-grand-
children, Kyle Jr. and
Mila; three siblings, Gail

(Sam) Gier of Osseo,
Tom (Annette) Freder-
ick of Reading and Jerry
(Carol) Frederick of
Coldwater.  Richard was
born August 18, 1946 in
Jackson to Richard V.
and Elizabeth (Fry)
Frederick.  He grew up
in Pittsford, MI attend-
ing Pittsford High.

Richard enlisted in the
Air Force serving in Air
Police.

In civilian life, he
worked with depart-
ments in Jackson, Hills-
dale, Orlando, FL and as
the Chief of Police in Al-
mont, MI.  He cherished
times on his grandpar-
ent’s farm in Tustin, MI
where he hunted and
fished.  He enjoyed
sports and loved coach-
ing his three children in
all of their sports and
assisting and encourag-
ing his grandchildren’s
athletic pursuits.

A Celebration of
Richard’s Life will be
held at Arthur-Day Fu-
neral Home, 820 Fifth
St, Michigan Center, MI
on Saturday, April 8,
2017 at 3 pm.

Thursday, 
March 9, 2017

• Anthony Wayne Sny-
der, driving while license
suspended, hold – Mar-
shall Police Department.

• Eric Lee Capman,
warrant – failure to ap-
pear.

• Ayndru Brady Collins,
assault – other.

The Branch County
Sheriff 's Office reported a
jail population of 130 in-
mates, with 105 males
and 25 females.

Frederick, Richard Vaughn II 1946-2017

PUBLIC MEETING NOTICE

CITY OF COLDWATER
PLANNING COMMISSION

All interested parties are hereby notified that there will be
a meeting of the Coldwater City Council in Council
Chambers, City Hall, One Grand Street, Coldwater,
Michigan, 49036 on Monday March 27, at 5:30 p.m.,
for the purpose of considering the following appeal:

No. ZTA17-01 A request by The NRP Group, LLC
located at 95 S. Fremont St., for a conditional rezoning
of land in accordance with Section 1260.03 of the City of
Coldwater Zoning Code to change the zoning district of
the 10.15 acre site from A-1 One-Family Residential
Zoning District to A-3 Multi-Family Residential Zoning
District.   

The property is currently zoned A-1 One-Family
Residential Zoning District classification.

Comments or questions can be directed to Dean Walrack,
Interim Planning and Zoning Coordinator at the
Neighborhood Services Department at 279-6926, via
email at dwalrackr@coldwater.org or by mail at One
Grand Street, Coldwater, MI 49036.  

Dean Walrack
Interim Planning and Zoning Administrator/Engineering
Services Administrator
City of Coldwater/Coldwater Board of Public Utilities

DEATH NOTICES

Lynne Harold
Grove  1928-2017

ANGOLA —žLynne
Harold Grove, 88, of An-
gola, Indiana passed away
on March 8, 2017 at
Northern Lakes Nursing
Center Angola, Indiana.
She was born on April 4,
1928 in Jerome, Pennsyl-
vania. Funeral Arrange-
ments are pending and
will be announced by
Beams Funeral Home –
Fremont, Indiana.

Ronald Duane
Finley 1936-2017

QUINCY — Ronald
Duane Finley, 81, of
Quincy, passed away
Thursday, March 9, 2017
at home.  He was born on
February 22, 1936 to
Mark and Lavira
(Williams) Finley. 

Funeral services will be
held 3 p.m. Wednesday,
March 15, 2017, at the Ea-
gle Funeral Home-George
White Chapel in Quincy.
Visitation will be
Wednesday from 1 p.m.
until the time of service.
In lieu of flowers, memo-
rial donations are sug-
gested to the family. To
view this obituary or send
condolences, visit
www.eaglefuneralhomes.c
om. 

HILLSDALE — Lois
Elaine Piper, 82, passed
away Thursday, March
9, 2017 at her daugh-
ter's home in Hillsdale
after a courageous bat-
tle with ALS.  She was
born April 15, 1934 in
Hillsdale to Leslie and
Estella (Spangler)
Donihue.  Lois married
Joelie L. Piper on Janu-
ary 16, 1953 and he pre-
ceded her in death on
December 23, 2001.

In 1970, she graduat-
ed as the salutatorian of
her class from Hillsdale
College with a BA de-
gree in Elementary Ed-
ucation.

Lois taught 4th grade
at Samuel J. Gier Ele-
mentary School until
her retirement in 1995.
Joelie and Lois also
owned and operated the
Pied Piper Lounge dur-
ing the late '80's and
early '90's.  Once re-
tired, Lois enjoyed
spending time with

family, creating beauti-
ful heirloom quilts and
crocheted afghans and
traveling.

Lois is survived by her
five children, Paul
(Sue), Julie and Matt,
all of Hillsdale, Mark
(Mary) of Jonesville and
Joe (Laurie) of Apopka,
Florida; five siblings,
Ethel Ferguson, Evelyn
Kennard, Elizabeth
Nall, Barbara Hathaway
and Lee Donihue; 15
grandchildren; 7 great-
grandchildren and her

long-time companion,
Jack Hall, who current-
ly resides in The Vil-
lages, Florida.

In addition to her
husband, Joelie, she was
preceded in death by
her siblings Clare, Mar-
jorie Crawford and
John.

A memorial visitation
for Lois Piper will be
held on Thursday,
March 16, 2017 at the
VanHorn-Eagle Funeral
Home in Hillsdale from
5-7 p.m.

Family interment will
take place at Sunset
View Cemetery in
Jonesville at a later
date. 

In lieu of flowers, me-
morial contributions are
suggested to Juvenile
Diabetes Research
Foundation or Hospice
of Hillsdale County.
Please visit www.eagle-
funeralhomes.com to
leave online condo-
lences.

LOIS E. PIPER 1934 - 2017

QUINCY — Linda
Sue Walsh, 63, of Quin-
cy, passed away on
Tuesday, March 7, 2017
at home.  She was born
January 14, 1954 in
Bowling Green, Ohio to
Andrew and Arizona
(Dickens) Sutton.  Lin-
da married Richard
Walsh who preceded
her in death in 2007. 

She was a member of
the Quincy American
Legion and the Eagles
in Coldwater.  She en-
joyed crafting and gar-
dening.

Linda is survived by
her son, Ben (Anna)

Olds of Williamsburg,
Virginia; sisters, Vir-
ginia Honaker of Liber-
ty Center, Ohio, Sandra
Sherman of Washing-
ton, Ohio, Brenda Sut-
ton of Wauseon, Ohio
and Gale (Stosch)
Kosileski of Las Vegas;
brothers, Mark (Kay)
Sutton of Pontiac, Illi-
nois and Paul (Darleen
Poff) Sutton of Virginia
and four grandchildren.

Besides her husband
Richard, Linda was pre-
ceded in death by her
parents and two broth-
ers. 

Funeral services for

Linda Sue Walsh will be
Monday, March 13,
2017 at 11 a.m. at the
Eagle Funeral Home-
George White Chapel in
Quincy with Pastor Don
Lee officiating. Inter-
ment will follow in
Allen Cemetery. The
family will receive
friends for visitation on
Sunday from 4-8 p.m. at
the funeral home.

Memorials are sug-
gested to the Cancer
Camp for kids in Quin-
cy.

To send condolences,
visit www.eaglefuneral-
homes.com.

Linda Sue Walsh 1954-2017 

COLDWATER BRANCH OF THE
BRANCH DISTRICT LIBRARY

Artists on display 

Pictures are from the adult coloring class recently
held at the Coldwater library and will be on display
during the month of April.  COURTESY PHOTO
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GET FIT CHALLENGE: UPDATE ON 
PARTICIPANTS’ WEIGHT LOSS

PAGE B2

Grobhiser Medical & Professional Building
600 S. Lakeview, Sturgis

360 E. Chicago St., Suite C-102, Coldwater

You don’t have
to live with pain!
You have options, contact the

Pain Management Center

.com

269-625-9150

CITY RECREATION

By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

COLDWATER — Little
League baseball and softball
will go forward this summer
for Coldwater
mouthy,  Coldwater Recre-
ation Department Director

Julie San-
ture told
the Cold-
water City
Council
Monday
night in her
annual re-
port.

The in-
dependent

Little League program
closed after last year, and
the diamonds reverted to
the city under a land grant. 

“We have over 300 signed
up,” Santure said. “Little
League is no more. We took
over.

“We are talking the recre-
ational part of baseball and
softball,” she continued.
“These are the kids who
don’t want to be travel
ball.”

See RECREATION, page A5

Little
League will
return for
the summer

By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

COLDWATER — Donta
Scott, 28, will return to prison
to serve 14 months to two
years prison for maintaining
a drug house at his Coldwater
apartment. 

Branch County Circuit
Court Judge Bill O’Grady did

indicate that
he would
approve of a
“ b o o t
c a m p ”
c o m m i t -
ment, if it
was recom-
mended by
the Michi-
gan Depart-

ment of Corrections. 
Scott, who was on parole

in February of 2016, was con-
sidered a source of local hero-
in.

Officers from the Coldwater
Police Department stopped
Scott’s car for driving on a
suspended license and a
cracked windshield. Officers
smelled marijuana, but found
none. 

See SCOTT, page A5

CIRCUIT COURT

Suspected
drug dealer
sent back
to prison

BRANCH DISTRICT LIBRARY

‘TRAVELING TALES’

By Christy Hart-Harris
charris@thedailyreporter.com 

COLDWATER — On Satur-
day, local youth at the Coldwa-
ter branch of the Branch Dis-
trict Library’s Kids Place were
transported to Ireland as part
of the “Traveling Tales” event,
sponsored by the Coldwater
Kiwanis Club.

Special guest Stephen Flavin
of Jackson shared legends, facts
and basic Gaelic language with
those in attendance.

See LIBRARY, page A5

Kids craft shamrock art during the Kids Place "Traveling Tales" event Saturday. COURTESY PHOTO

Kids Place
travels to
Ireland 

A young girl creates a shamrock during the Kids Place "Traveling
Tales" event Saturday. COURTESY PHOTO

INDEX

Retail gas prices
fall 6.7 cents

Average retail gaso-
line prices in Michigan
have fallen 6.7 cents
per gallon in the past
week, averaging
$2.33/g on Sunday, ac-
cording to GasBuddy’s
daily survey of 4,913
gas outlets in Michi-
gan.

This compares with
the national average
that has fallen 1.3 cents
per gallon in the last
week to $2.29/g, ac-
cording to gasoline
price website GasBud-
dy.com.

Including the change
in gas prices in Michi-
gan during the past
week, prices Sunday
were 36.3 cents per
gallon higher than the
same day one year ago
and are 2.6 cents per
gallon higher than a
month ago.

The national average
has increased 1.5 cents
per gallon during the
last month and stands
36.1 cents per gallon
higher than this day
one year ago.

According to Gas-
Buddy historical data,
gasoline prices on
March 13 in Michigan
have ranged widely
over the last five years:

• $1.96/g in 2016;
• $2.32/g in 2015;
$3.72/g in 2014;
• $3.82/g in 2013; and
• $3.95/g in 2012.

For LIVE fuel price
averages, visit
http://FuelInsights.Ga
sBuddy.com.

Keep us
informed

Do you have an event,
a meeting, a story idea
or any type of informa-
tion you want us to
know about?

We encourage organ-
izations, groups, busi-
nesses, nonprofits and
individuals to email us
at newsroom@thedai-
lyreporter.com.

Include all pertinent
information, including
the best way to contact
you.

LOCAL

Scott

For The Daily Reporter
BRONSON — Branch County

Sheriff John Pollack spoke at the
Bronson City Council meeting
Monday  evening during the time
allotted for public comments.

“I am starting my second term
as your sheriff,” Pollack said. “It
has been my honor to serve you
for the last four years, and it will
be my honor to serve for the next
four.

“Starting today, we have an
opened a cold case on the Duane
Finney shooting that occurred in
Coldwater Township, near the
Skate Ranch, on May 12, 2009,”
he continued. “A cold case team
will be assigned to work this case.”

In other business, Bronson City
Manager Brandon Mersman spoke

about the “Redevelopment Ready
Communities Program Engage-
ment” program, a state-wide cer-
tification program that supports

communities to become develop-
ment ready and competitive in to-
day’s economy.

See COUNCIL, page A5

Sheriff discusses re-opening of cold case
BRONSON CITY COUNCIL

Santure

Branch County Sheriff John Pollack speaks to the Bronson City
Council about the Duane Finney cold case, jail house issues and the
Branch County Commission’s approval of the addition of a road offi-
cer. KARRI GRUNER PHOTO
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ADVICE | AREA
ASK THE DOCS

DRS. KO AND GLAZIER

DEAR DOCTOR: I’ve
been reading that choosing
foods that are low on the
glycemic index is better for
your health. What is the
glycemic index and why
should I pay attention to it?

DEAR READER: The
glycemic index, also re-
ferred to as the GI, is a sys-
tem that rates foods based
on how quickly the glucose
contained within them is
absorbed into the blood-
stream. Developed to help
people living with diabetes
to maintain steady blood
glucose levels, the GI has
become a useful tool for
anyone who wants to avoid
blood sugar spikes.

The food we eat is broken
up into three main cate-
gories — protein, fat and
carbohydrates. Of the
three, carbohydrates are
our main source of energy.
The body turns carbohy-
drates into glucose, a type
of sugar, which powers
bodily functions. It gives
you energy for both mental
(your brain is a heavy user
of glucose) and physical
activity.

However, not all carbo-
hydrates behave the same
way after they are ingest-
ed. Some, like sweets,
baked goods and some
fruits and cereals, will
cause a sharp rise in blood
glucose levels. More com-
plex carbohydrates, like
beans or legumes and most
vegetables, are digested
and absorbed slowly due to
their fiber content. When
you eat foods that are low
on the glycemic index, it
leads to a gradual and con-
trolled rise in blood sugar.
Foods high on the glycemic
index cause blood sugar
levels to rise and fall quick-
ly.

The GI is based on a scale
of 0 to 100, with pure glu-
cose assigned a value of
100. The more rapidly that
foods release their load of
glucose into the blood-
stream, the higher they
rank on the scale. Candy
and processed cereals have
high glycemic index values.
The lowest values are as-
signed to foods in which
glucose is digested and ab-
sorbed slowly. For exam-
ple, cauliflower, spinach,
green beans and mush-
rooms all have a GI of 0.

Before you make a radi-
cal change to the way you
eat, be sure to check with
your physician.

Eve Glazier, M.D., MBA,
is an internist and assistant
professor of medicine at
UCLA Health. Elizabeth Ko,
M.D., is an internist and
primary care physician at
UCLA Health.

DEAR ABBY

JEANNE PHILLIPS

DEAR ABBY: I’m a 15-
year-old girl, and I’m
struggling with abuse. I’m
mentally and physically
abused by my family con-
stantly, yet they make me
out to be the abusive one. I
could do amazing on a
test, and they yell at me
for something that hap-
pened on the last one.
They’re always pushing
me so hard to do better
that it’s making me do
worse.

How can I make my
family see that I’m not
them, and I can do good if
they just give me the
chance to learn from my
mistakes?

— STRUGGLING IN
WISCONSIN

DEAR STRUGGLING:
Parents always want their
children to perform to
their level of capacity. Be-
cause you say you are be-
ing abused physically and
emotionally for your in-
ability to live up to your
family’s expectations, dis-
cuss what’s going on with
a counselor at your school.
It’s possible there needs to
be an intervention by
someone they will listen
to. Please don’t wait to do
it.

DEAR ABBY: My hus-
band of three years has
visits with his son every
Tuesday and Thursday
evening. My mother-in-
law picks up her grandson,
takes him to her home and
makes dinner for the three
of them. I work 10-hour
days Monday through Fri-
day and am not able to at-
tend these dinners.

My question is, isn’t it
proper etiquette that my
mother-in-law should
send a plate of food home
for me with my husband?
She never has, and I think
this is rude and inconsid-
erate of her. What is your
opinion?

— HUNGRY IN EL PASO

DEAR HUNGRY: Al-
though brief, your letter
speaks volumes about
your relationship with
your mother-in-law,
which appears could be
better. No rule of etiquette
dictates that she is obli-
gated to send a plate of her
food home with her son for
you. Perhaps if your rela-
tionship with her was
warmer, or your husband
was thoughtful enough to
suggest it, she would. 

Dear Abby is written by
Abigail Van Buren, also
known as Jeanne Phillips,
and was founded by her
mother, Pauline Phillips.

Glycemic
index is useful
for monitoring
blood sugar

Daughter’s
efforts never
good enough
for her family

A young boy attending the “Traveling Tales” event Saturday at the Kids
Place serves himself a helping of traditional Irish food. COURTESY PHOTO

LIBRARY
Continued from page A1

Following Flavin’s
presentation, the kids
crafted shamrock art
and were offered tra-
ditional Irish food, in-
cluding Dubliner
cheese, soda bread
with Irish butter, po-
tato soup, Irish sweets
(candy) and Irish tea.

“A good time was
had by all,” said Linda
Dull of Kids Place.
“Our next trip will be
Saturday, May 6,

when we travel to
Mexico in celebration
of Cinco De Mayo Day

with the Coldwater
High School Spanish
Class.”

Children listen as Stephen Flavin shares Irish
legend during the “Traveling Tales” event Satur-
day at the library. COURTESY PHOTO

SCOTT
Continued from page A1

Scott and three
other known drug
users were tenants at
a Taylor Street
apartment. The
landlord had infor-
mation that Scott
was selling marijuana
and heroin from the
residence.

Officers obtained
a search warrant
and discovered sand-
wich bags, scissors
and other parapher-
nalia that indicated
drug sales and use. 

The only heroin
found was in the
purse of a woman
tenant who had trav-
eled to Battle Creek
numerous times over
several weeks to
meet with friends of
Scott, who is from
there. 

The evidence col-
lected was sent to the
Michigan State Po-
lice lab for analysis.
The warrant for
Scott’s arrest was not
issued until Septem-
ber 2016 for posses-
sion of cocaine,
heroin and marijua-
na, all four-year
felonies.

Just before trial,
the possession
charges were
dropped after there
were no fingerprints
or other evidence to
tie Scott to the drugs
or residue on para-
phernalia.

He pleaded no
contest to maintain-
ing a drug house at
the Taylor Street
apartment.

At age 19, Scott
had been sentenced
to 18 months to 20
years in Jackson
County Circuit Court
in 2007 for delivery
of meth. 

His parole was
ended this month on
the 2007 case.

Because he was on
parole, Scott will get
no credit on his
Branch County sen-
tence for time served
since his September
arrest.

CIRCUIT COURT

Lack of effort to pay child
support sends Payne to jail
By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

COLDWATER — Thomas
Payne, 40, will serve one year in
the Branch County Jail for failure
to pay child support. He wanted
probation so he could work and
make payments. 

With $92,000 total support
owed — $38,000 of it in Branch
County — accumulated over 15
years.

Branch County Circuit Court
Judge Bill O’Grady told Payne,
who has four children from three
women, “I can understand how it
would be difficult to keep up with
the bills. But it’s still your re-
sponsibility.”

The Michigan Attorney Gener-
al’s office wrote, “Maybe a year
in jail will make him understand
he needs to financially support

his children. But
probably not.”

In Calhoun
County, Payne
owed $21,000.

“Now I only
owe $2,100,” he
said. “But I had
surgery and
everything else.
When I wanted

to get a job, I had a fugitive war-
rant. If I had probation, I could
pay it.”

Judge O’Grady suggested
Payne should have been paying

more all along, rather than wait-
ing to be arrested.

Failure to pay child support is a
four-year felony. 

Most cases are resolved with a
defendant being placed on pro-
bation so they can work and
make payments.

The Michigan Department of
Corrections Probation staff felt
that probation would be a waste
of effort in Payne’s case, because
of his lack of prior effort. 

The Michigan Sentencing
Guidelines called for up to a
prison term starting at 17
months. MDOC does not recom-
mend prison for non-violent of-
fenders because of current over-
crowding issues.

Payne

COUNCIL
Continued from page A1

The RRCPE program en-
courages communities to
adopt innovative redevel-
opment strategies and ef-
ficient processes that build
confidence among busi-
nesses and developers.

Through the RRC pro-
gram, local municipalities
receive assistance in es-
tablishing a solid founda-
tion for development to
occur in their communities
— making them more at-
tractive for investments
that create places where
people want to live, work
and play.

Participating in this pro-
gram is one of the goals
the council has set for the
city of Bronson.

In order to participate
in the program, the city
must become formally en-
gaged in the program.

Mersman has completed
the required self-evalua-
tion forms on behalf of the
city and has attended the
RCC Best Practices Train-

ing, which are the first two
steps of the engagement
process.

The final step to be fully
engaged in the process is
to adopt resolution No.
17-3-4, declaring the in-
tent to participate in the
program.

Following approval of
the resolution, the next
steps would be evaluation
and assessment of the cur-
rent practices and available
resources to develop rec-
ommended strategies to
implement “best prac-
tices.” These recommen-
dations will be presented
to the city council for ap-
proval as they are devel-
oped or updated.

With limited staff time
and resources, this process
will likely take about two
years or more to complete,
which is common in small-
er communities.

Following satisfactory
implementation of the ap-
proved strategics, the city
of Bronson will be eligible
for certification as a “Re-
development Ready Com-
munity.”

The last major topic of
discussion during the city
council meeting was the
possibility of extending
North Ruggles Street.

A rough estimate of
about $15,000 to $20,000
was quoted to place 5 inch-
es of asphalt over the grav-
el drive that was recently
installed to extend North
Ruggles Street.

Placing asphalt down on
North Ruggles Street to
connect to Mill Street will
allow redirection of truck
traffic going to the new
G&W Displays facility
onto Mill Street, rather
than using residential
streets.

This will improve safety
for residents living on
Shaffmaster, Union and
Ruggles Street (as well as
other streets) and will re-
duce the wear and tear on
these streets.

Truck traffic would have
access to the G&W build-
ing without having to pass
in front of any residential
homes, as the loading dock
is located about 150 to 200
feet south of Mill Street.

RECREATION
Continued from page A1

Programs include is tee-ball,
coach pitch and minor league.
There won’t be any travel un-
less it is to other towns in
Branch County.

“Randy Spangler has taken
over the older kids,” Santure
said, which will provide the
opportunity for travel teams to
surrounding counties. 

Santure said that there are
sponsors who will have ban-
ners on the fields and fences to
raise funds to renovate and re-
pair the diamonds off Western
Avenue. 

Santure also discussed the
six-week Summer Parks pro-

gram, which has seen a number
of changes. The program had
been a substitute for day care.

“The numbers had come
back, but the state of Michigan
has come down” with new
rules, Santure explained. 

If the program were to pro-
vide more than four hours a
day with kids, it would have
had to meet day care licensing
criteria, something it could not
afford.

When Santure came here in
2013, changes were made.

“It has lost a lot of money,”
she said.

Santure and Coldwater In-
terim City Manager Keith Bak-
er said the city is proud that all
of the recreation programs pay
for themselves, other than full-

time staff and buildings. 
The goal of all of the city

recreation programs “is to pro-
vide a variety of activities, to
get everybody active and keep
them healthy,” Santure said. 

Volleyball remains poplar
with 52 teams, a surprising
number compared to other
communities.

Softball is down for women’s
teams. With only six in the
community, it has joined with

Marshall for games.
Men’s teams remain strong

with 354 participants. 
Men’s basketball is coming

back with 238 in the program.
Now Santure is forming a
league for men over 55.

The gym is used for games,
as well as tournaments, with
programs coming to the city on
many weekends. 

In the Browne Recreation
Center, there are sponsors who
have banners. The $20,000
raised helps purchase equip-
ment and for maintenance. 

Special events such as the
Haunted Forest at Halloween,
the Daddy Daughter Dance,
and the Easter Egg hunt are just
a few of the popular programs
provided by the recreation de-

partment.
The walking track is also see-

ing more usage. Last year,
1,805 people used day passes,
while 154 used multiple-use
punch cards. 

The basketball courts are in
such demand that drop-in pro-
grams are down because the
courts are in use. 

Coming soon to the city
recreation department is the
splash park, to be built at Her-
itage Park, as well as a disc golf
course and possibly canoe and
kayak on the lakeshore. 

When asked about whether
Pickle Ball was on her list, San-
ture said it is a racquet sport
played a lot in Florida by older
people. It is a favorite of Mayor
Tom Kramer.

Coming soon
Coming soon to the city recre-
ation department is the splash
park, to be built at Heritage
Park, as well as a disc golf
course and possibly canoe and
kayak on the lakeshore. 
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COST SAVINGS

By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

COLDWATER — Branch
County voters could have
new voting machines by
November elections — paid
for by a state grant, rather
than local taxpayer funds —
after the Branch County
Commission approve a
grant application Tuesday. 

If approved, the grant will
provide
$248,684
to purchase
new ballot
tabulators,
accessible
devices for
use by vot-
ers with
disabilities,
and elec-

tion-management and re-
porting software for each of
the county’s 16 townships,
Quincy, Bronson, Union
City, and four units for
Coldwater. 

The 23 units will replace
the current 10-year-old
voting machines. =

Branch County Clerk Ter-
ry Kubasiak consulted with
the city and township clerks
in the county. With their
recommendation, she se-
lected the Dominion Voting
System, Inc.

“The new equipment of-
fers voters all the speed and
convenience of the latest
ballot-scanning and elec-
tion night reporting tech-
nology,” said Michigan Sec-
retary of State Ruth John-
son.

See VOTING, page a5

County
applies for
grant for
new voting
machines

TIME TOGETHER

DONUTS WITH DAD

By Christy Hart-Harris
charris@thedailyreporter.com

COLDWATER — Dads took
the opportunity to accompany
their children to school Tues-
day morning for some one-on-
one time.

Jefferson Elementary
School’s annual “Donuts with
Dad” event is held each year
during March is Reading
Month.

This year’s reading month
theme is baseball, and person-
alized souvenirs were available
to guests.

Baseball-themed pictures
could also be taken, with pro-
ceeds going toward the pur-
chase of books for the school’s

library.
After eating a donut in the

cafeteria, students were able to
shop the school’s Book Fair.

Harold Burdell enjoys a donut with Lily, 8, and niece Kayleigh, 9 during the Donuts with Dad event at
Jefferson Elementary School on Tuesday. CHRISTY HART-HARRIS PHOTO

JES hosts
annual event

Joe and son, Aiden West, 8, choose donuts and a drink as other
fathers and their children wait in line at Jefferson Elementary
School during the annual Donuts with Dad Tuesday. CHRISTY HART-
HARRIS PHOTO

INDEX

‘One Book One
Community’ event
now underway

COLDWATER — The
Branch District Li-
brary’s annual “One
Book One Community”
event is underway,
with this year’s selec-
tion being “Peace Like a
River” by Leif Enger. 

“Peace Like a River,”
published in 2001, fol-
lows the story of a
young asthmatic,
Reuben Land, who nar-
rates and recounts a
tale of family, loyalty,
adventure, faith and
redemption.

Engage with Reuben
and his father, Jeremi-
ah, who is the center of
his moral compass.

The other members
of the Land family in-
clude older brother,
Davy, on trial for mur-
der, and younger sister,
Swede, a lively, imagi-
native storyteller.

Books are available
for checkout at all six
locations of the Branch
District Library and on
the digital library serv-
ice Hoopla.

Book discussions are
being held at all
branches. Visit the Al-
gansee Branch at 9:30
a.m. Thursday; Bron-
son Branch at 6:30
p.m. Friday; Coldwater
Branch at 1 p.m. Satur-
day; Quincy Branch at
10 a.m. Saturday; Sher-
wood Branch at 4:30
p.m. March 28 and the
Lucille E. Dearth Union
Township Branch at
4:30 p.m. March 29.

Keep us
informed

Do you have an event,
a meeting, a story idea
or any type of informa-
tion you want us to
know about?

We encourage organ-
izations, groups, busi-
nesses, nonprofits and
individuals to email us
at newsroom@thedai-
lyreporter.com.

Include all pertinent
information, including
the best way to contact
you.

LOCAL

Kubasiak

PLANS TO RE-BUILD

Ovid to demolish fire-damaged township hall
By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

KINDERHOOK — The
Ovid Township Board will
hold a special meeting next
week to take and award
bids for the demolition of
the fire-damaged township
hall. 

The displaced board met
in the Kinderhook Town-
ship Hall on Monday,
where they will meet until
a new Ovid Township Hall
is built. 

Ovid Township Clerk
Robbi Omo said the build-
ing is considered a total
loss. With insurance cov-
erage at $450,000, the
board expected it would be

adequate to cover rebuild-
ing an identical hall to re-
place the 10-year-old
structure.

Omo said there are ad-
ditional funds for demoli-
tion. 

Ovid Township Super-
visor Greg Gemmill said
that the township has heard
nothing about the cause of
the fire from Fire Marshall
Sgt. Michael Benjamin
of  Michigan State Police.
Because it was a govern-
ment building, the F.B.I.
joined the investigation.   

Just before midnight on
March 1, two MSP troopers
were on call in the area and
noticed the glow in the of-
fice. A few minutes later,

flames were towering 30
feet in the air, after neigh-
bors reported hearing an

explosion. 
Most of the damage was

located in the office area

in the southern section of
the building.

See HALL, page A5

What remains of the Ovid Township Hall, which was damaged by fire on March 1.
DON REID PHOTO


